
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, November 5th, 2013.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member
Mr. Jim Creighton, Board Member

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF OCTOBER 1, 2013 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ll ask for the adoption of the minutes of the meeting of October 1st. 
So moved, seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I have a few.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated Mr. Foley has some additions or corrections to the minutes.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 21-05    a.
Letter dated October 22, 2013 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 14th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a Resolution regarding that.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we adopt Resolution 45-13 in favor of granting this written extension. 

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 1-13      b.
Memo dated October 17, 2013 from Ken Hoch, Deputy Director, Code Enforcement Division and a letter dated October 23, 2013 from David Steinmetz, Esq. as required by Condition #2 of Planning Board Resolution 11-13 to provide an update to the Planning Board on the operation of the site and any substantial code violations for Yeshiva Ohr Hameir located at 141 Furnace Woods Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have both of those communiqués.  Apparently, everything is in order.  There was a septic violation issue in June and the violation was corrected but other than that there have been no complaints reported to Mr. Hoch.  Can we get an approval by motion on that?

Mr. Robert Foley asked is that what you want, just receive and file?  I make a motion that we receive and file.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


 c.
Letter dated October 18, 2013 from Edward Snyder requesting Planning Board approval of a storage structure to be located at the Montrose Fire Station at 2143 Albany Post Road (Route 9A).

Mr. John Klarl stated I’m going to recuse myself.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated our attorney is recusing himself from this, apparently has worked with that department.  We did receive a letter just this evening from one person – we received a letter from Mr. McNeil who has some concern about the fact that this is a container and is unsightly.  Are you Mr. McNeil?

Mr. John Jackson responded no, I’m John Jackson the Fire Commissioner with the Fire District.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated before you speak let me just let everyone know that this letter does ask if something can be done to mask the sight of the container.  This person appreciates your need for storage but clearly does not want to have to look at, from his windows, a storage container.  I’ll let you go ahead and speak and maybe we can also address whether or not there’s something that can be done to mask the…

Mr. John Jackson stated I live at 7 Oak Road in Montrose.  I’m a Fire District Commissioner for the Montrose Fire District.  The Board had voted to purchase this container due to the fact that we’re completely out of space for storage and right now we have some storage in the attic above the engine room that we felt was unsafe and we needed to make alternate plans.  The most economical plan for us was to get the storage container, purchase that and have it put in.  I went to the Building Department, they told me what method we had to follow so the Board voted to purchase it and we’re going – as it shows on the Site Plan it’s within all the parameters which are required for the said container.  I’d like to point out behind the container is some heavy shrubbery and also a stockade fence.  The people who live behind where the container is going to be put have no complaints.  They said “that’s fine.”  Just as a thought, I thought we could even take, if the Board so desires and approves, we can even paint it to match the Fire Station or do what’s necessary to help mask it so-to-speak.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated something that was said before led me to believe that you have other containers on the site?

Mr. John Jackson responded no.

Ms. Loretta Taylor continued other storage units, let’s put it that way.

Mr. John Jackson responded we have a concrete block buildings that are used for the bazaar during the bazaar season and they’re basically buildings that have – where they have the games, in the center they have a refreshment booth and they have a couple of open booths and they were put in probably in the ‘70s, I would think early ’70s.  They’re used for the bazaar.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how many of these – it seems that there are a lot of little things on the property here.  I’m not sure where Mr. McNeil’s place is.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do we know where Mr. McNeil’s home is?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you know where it is?

Mr. John Jackson responded I can show you.  Can I come up?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded sure.  Mr. McNeil’s home, the person who wrote the letter.

Mr. John Jackson shows the Board where Mr. McNeil’s home is on the map.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and your storage container’s going to be here?  Is this it?  What’s that?

Mr. John Jackson explains what’s on the map.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so he’s up on the top of the drawing?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated on the right-hand side.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked is there anything special about the location that you’ve chosen?

Mr. John Jackson responded we chose the location because of the pole right there with the electric on it and this comes with the fluorescent lights inside.  We essentially have to plug it into the pole and that’s where the electric is available to us.

Mr. James Creighton asked is the location of the neighbor where the 388.86 is on their plan?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi responded yes.

Mr. James Creighton asked in the corner adjoining the property?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, roughly.  That neighbor’s house fronts on Montrose Station Road.  The driveway is off Montrose Station.  You would go down Montrose Station and take a left I guess onto James Street.

Mr. Jack Johnson responded yes, right onto James, left onto James Street.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated then you go down James and then the driveway leads into the next house which is actually much closer to the storage unit.

Mr. Jack Johnson responded that’s correct.

Mr. James Creighton asked so the neighbor’s concerned with whether or not there’s something that can be done to make this look like something other than what it is, a storage container?  Obviously with the roll-down garage doors in the front the Fire Station will be seeing something that looks less like a metal storage container.  Is there something that can be done around the sides of it and the roof perhaps to make it look like a wooden shed or something like that?  You suggested painting it.

Mr. Jack Johnson responded I’m sure we could paint it or do what’s necessary.  I can’t speak for the Board.  They vote to do that but I think they would be amenable to it.  I have two other commissioners her with me tonight.  Do you have any problems with that?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked what’s the height of the structure?

Mr. Jack Johnson responded 8 foot 6 inches.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked 8 foot 6?  Is there any – again, I don’t know where Mr. McNeil is indicating it looks like he’s seeing it from the second story of his home.

Mr. Jack Johnson stated he would probably see it from the second story rear of his home. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked is there any relatively inexpensive shrubbery that you could put around that side of the building to sort of hide it in addition to maybe painting it?

Mr. Jack Johnson responded absolutely.  We could put some trees, some cypress or whatever type trees would block it.  That wouldn’t be a problem.  That wouldn’t interfere with anything.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s not that tall so you can probably do that with some reasonably…

Mr. Jack Johnson responded I think we should use some conifers as opposed to deciduous trees just to make it year-round.  We could do that, sure.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you could conceivably approve it subject to the unit being painted to match the Fire Station and sufficient landscaping to Ed’s satisfaction.  I don’t know.  I guess you’re not going to construct a fake gable roof or anything on it so I don’t think it needs to go to the Architectural Review Council but just the painting and the shrubbery might be sufficient.

Mr. Jack Johnson stated there’s no hazardous materials being stored in there.  What we did is we spruced up the apparatus room in the Fire Station.  We put an epoxy floor down.  We put epoxy walls in.  We put new lighting in, new doors in the front so to protect the epoxy floors we had to go out and buy ¾-inch cow pads, is actually what they are so that when the apparatus goes in-and-out during this time of the year in the winter it doesn’t tear up the epoxy floors, it’s on top of the rubber so we have to have a place to store that.  We have fire equipment, spare fire equipment that we need to store.  We have our fire prevention equipment that we need to put someplace where it’s safe and out of harm’s way.
Mr. James Creighton asked is the expectation that this storage container will accommodate your storage needs or do you anticipate needing more storage later?

Mr. Jack Johnson responded actually, our plan is to put the doors up, with the roll-up doors is to give half to the fire company so they can store what they need to store in there: tables, chairs, things of that nature and the other half would be for what the district needs.  I think this would meet our needs going further for at least 10 years, I would hope, probably longer than I’ll be here.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other concerns or questions from the Board members?  Can we get somebody to make a motion to approve this subject to an appropriate paint job and some plantings; evergreens, things that would be year-round, attractive?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chairwoman I’ll move to approve this by motion subject to the satisfaction of the Town Engineer regarding painting of the structure and planting of – installing plants to soften the view of that side of the building and also, I’m not sure if there’s any need for Variances here, subject to any Zoning Board Variances.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you can make it subject – we did check with Ken Hoch.  It’s actually zoned residential on the back it’s split-zoned and this is an accessory structure which only needs 4 feet and it’s got more than 4 but you can still make it subject in case something comes up.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated subject to that as well.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Jack Johnson asked could you explain to me what that subject to is?  I’m sorry.  I’m not familiar with the process.

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it just means that we don’t think you need a Variance because you already checked with Mr. Hoch to make sure everything fits.

Mr. Jack Johnson responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated just in case – they’re just reading into the records just in case you need a Variance.  The Board is making you aware to double check that but you’ve already double checked it.

Mr. Jack Johnson stated the back of the storage unit is like 10 feet from the actual property line.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you only need 4 feet so…

Mr. Jack Johnson stated thank you.

*



*



*
PUBLIC HEARING (ADJOURNED)

PB 12-08    a.
Application of Post Road Holdings Corp. for Site Development Plan Approval and a Tree Removal Permit for the construction of  a 10,350 sq. ft., 2-story mixed use building with retail below and 6 apartments above on a 1.08 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Route 9A, approximately 120 feet south of Trinity Avenue as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Site Development Plan for Post Road Holdings Corp” prepared by Cronin Engineering, P.E., P,C, latest revision dated June 19, 2013 and on a 2 page set of architectural drawings entitled “Proposed Exterior elevations & Proposed Floor Plans for Post Road Holdings Corp.’ prepared by Gemmola & Associates” latest revision dated June 20, 2013.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated apparently we will be adjourning this.  Did you get any additional information?  We’re still adjourning it, am I right? 
Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, I’m waiting for some traffic data that I requested about a month ago at the site with the applicant.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and you’ve been in touch with the engineer.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, the engineer is well aware of that also.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Ed has been working with Tim Cronin’s office, so they’re aware of the adjournment.

Mr. James Creighton asked is there anybody in the audience that came out for this?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I don’t think so.  I don’t see anybody.  Is there anybody here for that?

Mr. John Klarl stated this is a public hearing. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it is a public hearing, true. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I just want to – it’s still at the Site Plan, before we vote on it, the new Site Plan.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I did mention to Tim about the landscaping and Tim had mentioned that he thought it could be a condition of approval but I think Mr. Rothfeder would like to see the plans revised.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated just for the record, I’m a little bit concerned about the main entrance being so close to the hill.  It might be better to switch the main and the auxiliary access points but I agree from a planning standpoint the way they have it laid out as better but I just want to make sure from a safety standpoint it’s acceptable.  That’s why I need a SPEDS survey and an accident history report at that location.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, this is a second call.  This is a public hearing.  Is there anybody in the audience who wants to address this particular application because we do intend to adjourn it per the applicant’s…

Mr. John Klarl asked to the December meeting?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes, we’re going to adjourn it to the December 3rd meeting.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn the public hearing to the December meeting.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 2-13      a. 
Application of Earthcon Equipment and Realty Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and a Wetland Permit for a garden supply center located at 2279 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan, Prepared for Eathcon Equipment and Realty Inc.” prepared by Ciarcia Engineering, P.C. latest revision dated August 20, 2013 (see prior PB 5-07).

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated what the issue we discussed last time is whether the site would be vacated by the contractors currently leasing that.  They’re wrapping up – the contractor who is presently mobilized on the site for the State project is wrapping up and the site will be vacant whether they’re completely gone or not but the all the equipment will be out there so we can schedule a site visit which I think was the problem we had at the last meeting.  We weren’t sure if we could get you full access to the property and the situation now is we will be able to that for you at the end of the month.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we had planned to visit on December 1, that’s a Sunday.  I was telling the Board I drove by there recently, within the last week or so, and I saw a lot of heavy trucks lined up in the yard and I wasn’t quite sure whether you really would be ready but you’re saying you will be.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded they’re starting to de-mobilize probably in the next week or two.  There may be some equipment around but for the purpose of the site inspection, if need be, if they’re not fully demobilized they’ll pull their equipment out of there for December 1st.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked all aspects of this Site Plan will be ready for us to look at?
Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked and that includes the fencing and the materials, the slatting or whatever in the back, the fencing, the whole bit?

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded we’re not installing the improvements we’re proposing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but you’ll be able to explain to the Board where it will go.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia responded I can walk through it but the only thing that’s really there was this part of the previous Site Plan.  There was landscaping that was done so the Board can see what landscaping is there.  There was curbing that went in so there were certain improvements that were part of the prior car inventory storage yard that had been approved.  So, some of that stuff is in place and it was installed and it remains in place.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anybody else on the Board?  

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we set a site inspection for the 1st of December.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye."

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we will see you on the 1st.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia asked and we’ll be setting for hearing for the December meeting?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded well, we don’t know, probably.

Mr. Dan Ciarcia stated just asking.  Thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it will be early too on that morning.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated yes, 9 a.m.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated 9 o’clock.

PB 1-11      b.
Application and Draft Environmental Impact Statement dated October 18, 2013 of Croton Realty & Development Inc. for Preliminary Plat Approval and for Wetland, Tree Removal and Steep Slope Permits for a 26 lot major subdivision (25 building lots and 1 conservation parcel) of a 35.9 acre parcel of property located on the east side of Croton Avenue, approximately 400 feet north of Furnace Dock Road as shown on a 8 page set of drawings entitled “Subdivision Plan for Hanover Estates” prepared by Timothy L. Cronin III, P.E. latest revision dated October 18, 2013.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated good evening Madame Chair, members of the Board, Brad Schwartz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz here representing the applicant Croton Realty and Development.  As you know, this project is called Hanover Estates.  We submitted DEIS back in May and I understand from your Board’s work session that you’d like sort of an update or a refresher on the project so Keith is here to do a brief presentation to remind you how we got to this point.  Back in February of 2011 we submitted a subdivision application for 25 conventional lots plus one conservation parcel.  We then sort of paused the review process before your Board while we conducted a charrette with the Town in the Fall of 2011.  The result of that charrette process was an alternative that became known as alternative 9.  What that proposed or showed was a cluster subdivision development with 27 clustered lots plus a ball field.  We then returned back to the Planning Board to discuss scoping for the DEIS.  What we agreed for the purposes of the DEIS which you see is behind me here two volumes, we studied as the base plan in the DEIS, the original submitted application of 25 lots plus the conservation parcel.  The four alternatives in the DEIS were variations of the plan that was recommended by the charrette.  The four alternatives; there’s cluster and conventional layouts both with and without a proposed ball field.  Again, the base plan is 25 lots plus the conservation parcel and then the four alternatives are Variance on the plan that came out of the charrette process.  The alternatives have 50-foot buffers, no lots off Croton Avenue, different road access.  I’ll Keith walk through the details but that’s sort of the overview of how we got to this point this evening.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and also just for the record that the DEIS was referred to our consultants AKRF and they submitted 100 and some odd comments I believe back in August.  That was never placed back on the Planning Board agenda but you did receive their comment letter and then all of those comments were responded to in the DEIS that you have in front of you.  AKRF, from their perspective which is not yours, but from their perspective they deem that it’s complete.
Mr. Brad Schwartz stated and complete again for the purposes of just commencing the public review, not substantive comments and we can get to a little bit into the process perhaps Keith goes into his presentation. 

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated with Cronin Engineering also representing the applicant Croton Realty and Development Inc.  Thank you Brad for that intro.  Just to refresh everybody’s memory, the site is located on the east side of Croton Avenue.  It’s the site of the former Croton Egg Farm.  The site has a varied history.  It goes way back into the ‘40s where the land uses since then have been mainly agricultural.  There was a peach orchard at one point.  Most of the site, if not all has been disturbed since the ‘40s, ‘50s and ‘60s.  I’m not sure exactly when the egg farm originated, it’s in the document, but that came to be and now it’s a storage site for some of the applicant’s work stuff.  Right now there are three former egg – chicken coops, if you will, on the site, there’s a storage barn and three existing dwellings; two are located at the very southern end and one located midway on the western side.  What we did back in February of 2011 was submit an application for 25 lots.  At that time we proposed a conservation parcel of 5.0 acres in the southeastern portion of the site.  We also proposed some passive recreational uses on that site, on the conservation parcel which included, at the time, a recreation area with picnic tables and potentially a dog park which is no longer part of the application but we had originally thought of an idea like that.  They’re all located in an existing former corral where animals were kept on the site.  However, it’s located within the 100-foot buffer of a wetland system that’s located in the southeastern portion of the site.  The base plan as we have constructed it has a connection to Apple Hill Drive and to Croton Avenue so it’s a complete pass-through the site to Apple Hill Drive.  We also had provided in the base plan a 25-foot buffer on the northern end which is adjoining to Apple Hill Estates, and we provided a 50-foot buffer along the eastern side which is owned by the Walter Panas High School.  As part of this we also have 3 lots which gained their access off of Croton Avenue: lots 14, 24, and 25.  All this is designed with the requisite the storm water management that would meet the current codes; a connection of the water mains from Croton Avenue to Apple Hill Drive and individual septic systems.  What we could show next is probably the slopes on site.  As you could see the western flank which is what is called in the document of the property where the orange and the reds are is the steeper portions of the site and we have stayed away from those as best we can.  You’ll see a couple of slivers on let’s say lot 18, lot 19 and lot 20 of red but those areas there are next to the old chicken coops which are essentially the cut in the land to build the coops to flatten the land out so those are natural slopes.  The natural slope on the western flank is the main slope of the property which we’ve avoided as much as practicable.  The next slide would be the existing site wetlands.  As you could see the darker blue areas are wetlands that were identified by the Town’s wetland consultant Paul Jaehnig.  He identified 4 wetland areas: A, B, C and D; C and D are in and adjacent to the old corral where we had proposed a passive recreation.  As you can see a portion of the existing most southerly chicken coop and some other improvements are already within the wetland buffer and our base plan proposes to remove all of that impervious area and disturbance in that current wetland buffer and replace that with a native vegetation and we can enhance that area.  Even though we’re showing a disturbance in the wetland buffer, that disturbance is actually an enhancement to remove the existing improvements that are in there.  When this project is done based on the base plan there’ll be no disturbances within the wetland or the wetland buffers.  The property is also within two watersheds; the northeasterly portion of the site, as you can see that fat line up there, is located in New York City watershed which sheds off to the east and south, southeast and the western portion of the property including the on-site wetlands all end up in the Hudson River.  We’ve avoided the wetlands for this project completely and in fact we’re making an improvement over the current conditions that exist on the site.  As Brad indicated, the applicant engaged in a charrette process with the Town and as a result of that charrette process alternative 9 came to be and that was the plan that the neighbors and advisory members from various Boards concluded that this would be a positive way to develop the site.  Alternative 9 quickly shows, again, a 25-foot buffer on the northern property line, open space along the western flank where the steep slopes are with no connection to Croton Avenue for many of the houses.  It includes a sports field and gravel parking area at the southern end and a looped road configuration with 27 houses.  All would have to be connected to a sewer system which would be proposed it be connected with the old Emery Ridge which is now the Cortlandt Ridge subdivision.  It would tie into their pump station and then work our way over the hills, right Ed?  What I’d like to backtrack for one second to the base plan.  The original base plan that we submitted when we made our application to the Town, we sat down with the applicant and talked.  We understand that Apple Hill Estates as it was approved back in the ‘80s had a right-of-way connection to this property so there is a paper right-of-way connection from Apple Hill Drive to this site on the north end.  The main reason for making that connection to Apple Hill Drive was because the prior planners thought that there should be a connection to this property so we did that but we realized at that time there could be a potential concern or issue with neighbors or residents of Apple Hill Estates so in our original submission to the Town for this application we proposed three alternatives to our original application which: one was a cul-de-sac ending before the northern property line, I know Chris has got it up there now, with no connection whatsoever to Apple Hill Estates.  The second alternative that we proposed with the original application was a cul-de-sac terminating south of the property line but with an emergency connection to Apple Hill Drive.  And then our third alternative layout at that time was simply a 10-lot subdivision with a cul-de-sac coming off of Apple Hill Drive alone and the remainder of the property to remain as is or at the time we were hoping that we could do some kind of a horse riding academy for the existing portion of the site.  Those were our attempts to work with the Town from the get-go.  We fast forward back to where we are now, the charrette ended up with alternative 9.  We had our scoping document approved I believe in July of 2012.  We prepared the Draft Environmental Statement.  We submitted that in May.  We received comments from your planning consultant AKRF in August.  We had 103 comments.  We worked intensely with the planners, with the Town, the Town Engineer and the AKRF to satisfy those comments.  We revised the document and resubmitted it, which is what you have now.  For the moment I would just like to – I won’t bore you with all the numbers, numbers but I can briefly go over each of the alternatives that are presented as a result of the scoping document that was adopted and some of the things that came out of the designs of those alternatives.  Alternative A obviously is a no-action alternative so the site will remain as is so it would remain as you saw on the first aerial and operate that as is.  Alternative B was a conventional subdivision with no lots off of Croton Avenue, with 50-foot buffers along the north and the east sides and no sports field.  What results here is, as you can see the hashed lines are the buffers, there’s no lots with access off of Croton Avenue so that steeper section along the western flank remains untouched.  We modified the configuration of the road to accommodate, to make the lots to work a little better.  We remain without any impact to the existing wetlands or the wetland buffers and this also would be public water extension and septics for these houses and the lot count is at 23 for alternative B.  Alternative C is also a conventional subdivision with 50-foot buffers along the north and the eastern sides with no access off of Croton Avenue and with the multi-use sports field.  We laid out a sports field that is consistent in size and dimension with what would be needed.  We provided a part gravel parking area and it’s a similar road configuration as alternative B, however, because of the sports field and to fit it in there with the grading and the sides of the field the road is kind of pushed into the wetland buffer and therefore it results in a bit more wetland buffer disturbance than the other two alternatives, than the base plan – so this results in about 0.49 acres of actual disturbance in the buffer because we have to swing that road out to the east to get that field in there.  

Mr. Steven Kessler stated or you could have put fewer homes in. 

 Mr. Keith Staudohar responded well the road has to swing out to get the field in there. 
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked excuse you said 0.49?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked 0.49 on the actual wetlands or the buffer?

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded there’s no wetland disturbance on any alternative, any base plan, any plan that we’re presenting.  There’s no touching of any wetlands.  The only disturbance is to the buffers and, as I said, the base plan disturbance is actually an enhancement of what’s already in there.  We show it as disturbance in the document but it’s an actual enhancement of what’s currently there. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked Keith, could you, maybe you’re back tracking a little bit but could you go over some controversy regarding the sports field and what transpired in terms of how that got developed and why it’s…
Mr. Keith Staudohar responded I would have to defer that to Brad on that. 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated maybe he can do it afterwards.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I had the same question for later. 

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated so that’s alternative C, again, conventional – I’m sorry this results in 17 lots as opposed to 25 in the base plan and the 23 in alternative B.  Moving on to alternative D, alternative D is a cluster plan with 50-foot buffers on the north and east sides, no access from Croton Avenue to any of the lots and no sports field.  As a result we have 27 lots shown.  For the record, the 27 lots for the cluster plans is based on the fact that we’ve presented and as-of-right plan in the document of 27 lots based on the Town’s lot count formula.  When you do the math and there’s a figure, I don’t think I put that one in there Chris, I’m sorry, the as-of-right plan.  The as-of-right lot count formula is 27 so based on that the cluster plans were boosted up to 27 lots.  This would require central sewer.  This would require an action from the Town Board to create a sewer district and connection, I believe it’s to Red Oak or is it Cortlandt sewer district; Cortlandt Ridge sewer district.  Alternative D results, I believe, in the least amount of disturbance on site where our original base plan results in about 17.3 acres of disturbance, this plan would result in 13.7 acres of disturbance.  This plan has the least amount of site disturbance.  This would be a loop road configuration.  We have shown a boulevard design in the beginning similar to Cortlandt Ridge for the cluster plans and you’ll see how that works for alternative E.  We’ll go to alternative E which is a cluster plan like alternative D but with the sports field, same at 50-foot buffers on the north and east side, same open space along the western flank; Croton Avenue, no access off of Croton Avenue but with the sports field.  Again, with the sports field, the road’s got to be pushed to the east and therefore this results in a buffer disturbance of 0.64 acres, so this plan with the sports field requires the most disturbance within the wetland buffer to push that road to the east and this results in 27 lots also.  I could do some comparative numbers on a couple of things like dedicated open space the base plan envisions 5.08 acres, alternative C is 10.29, alternative D is 16.78 and alternative E is 16.82.  The cluster alternatives show about 16 plus acres of dedicated open space.  Site disturbance ranges from 13.7 in alternative D up to 17.3 for both the base plan and alternative C.  Steep slopes disturbance which is basically were counted the slopes that are greater than 20%, all across the board it’s about 0.2 acres on the average for all the alternatives.  I’m reading basically from table 2: Comparative Analysis Chart in the document that provides a lot of information you can compare with all the alternatives.  The impervious acres; the clusters actually results in more impervious acres than the other ones because you’ve got the loop road coming around so alternatives D and E are 4.59 and 4.96 acres of impervious respectively, the base plan is 3.9 and alternative B is 3.69 and alternative C ends up with the least amount of impervious area down to 3.17 acres.  Those are the main high points that I’d like to hit for tonight.  I’d be glad to answer any specific questions you have about any of the plans that…
Ms. Loretta Taylor asked where’s this table 2 you’re referring to?

Mr. Staudohar responded table 2 is in section 2 and also in section 8.  This is in the Executive Summary and it’s in the Alternatives section.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked why is the road connecting to Apple Hill Road always shown on each one of the alternatives?  On to the left, is that the road that’s…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s a right-of-way on Apple Hill’s property.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked it’s a right-of-way?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it exists.

Mr. Staudohar stated that’s the existing right-of-way that was created when Apple Hill was subdivided back in 1980s.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked it’s not going to be a road or anything?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded none of their plans show a connection to that right-of-way.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated right, none of the final plans…

Mr. Staudohar responded well the base plan does.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but none of the alternatives.

Mr. Keith Staudohar responded correct.  Even the original submission we had alternatives which we pulled back and put a cul-de-sac in for fear that the neighbors would be concerned with that connection. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated when we were at the site visit it appeared that right-of-way was somewhat occupied already or with some encroachments. 

Mr. Keith Staudohar stated I don’t know if you can throw the aerial up there Chris, maybe we can see a little bit.  You can see there’s trees right there, that’s where the right-of-way is, where those trees are.  I don’t know if there’s any sheds or jungle gyms or anything in there but it’s maintained.  There’s lawn and there’s maintained areas within that right-of-way. 
Mr. Robert Foley asked the width of it, if a road was put through, is there…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded 50 feet.

Mr. Staudohar stated the plats are one of the figures in the document for your reference.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked any other questions, concerns at this point?

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I would like to answer the question about the generation and history of the sports field.  It is documented in the charrette report on page 6 if you want to go back and take a look but during the charrette process there was discussion among the charrette members about the high demand in the Town for an additional sports field.  As a result of that discussion that led to the inclusion on the charrette’s recommended layout to show the ball field.  The controversy, Mr. Bianchi that you might referring to, is after the charrette report was prepared and issued, I think it was at your Board’s scoping hearing some of the residents came out who participated on the charrette committee and had different recollections of what those discussions were during the charrette process and whether or not they in fact supported the ball field.  So, putting aside exactly the back-and-forth that took place during those charrette meetings, suffice it to say during the scoping process what your Board agreed upon was show alternatives both with and without the ball field and in your scope you asked us to provide a lot of information both in respect to the current use of the fields in the Town as well as the demands of the youth recreational sports needs both in house and travel.  There’s a lot of information in your document, the DEIS, that identifies the current usage of the fields and what the demands are, and as we the applicant indicated in the DEIS we don’t have a preference either way.  We presented all the information that’s something we’re going to be looking for feedback from your Board during the process as to whether or not the Planning Board believes that the ball field is warranted.  We believe all the information that you need to make that decision…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated as I recall there’s another one across the street, some kind of rec. area. 

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded there is, I believe some kind of basketball courts…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s not a ball field maybe yes.

Mr. Staudohar stated there’s a little basketball court around the southwest, right there.  

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated this field would be used for soccer and lacross which those activities are sports that cannot be played across the street.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated and there was some kind of discussion regarding the parking requirements and whether or not there was sufficient parking there. 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated AKRF, the Board’s consultant who prepared the traffic report also included a study of the project with and without a ball field.  So, the potential impacts of the ball field and the traffic associated with the ball field are all included in AKRF’s report and its conclusion, if I recall correctly, that there would be no appreciable difference in impacts between a proposal with or without the ball field.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated because I remember there was a lot dissention among the members of the charrette regarding whether or not they recommended that ball field or not. 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated AKRF prepared the charrette report based upon the discussions during the charrette committee meetings; there were four of them plus a site visit so you know…

Mr. Robert Foley stated what I had heard or what it appeared to be, first of all there were no minutes taken of the charrette because you had this conflicting viewpoint 6 or 7 residents who were part of the charrette committee than the rest, like the staff and the other committees who were representing including the Parks and Rec. Board.  There was a difference of opinion and the first thing I asked was there minutes.  So, I hope in the future when they have other charrettes the minutes…
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated in the appendices, which is volume 2, there’s an entire charrette report and there may not be an actual minutes in there but each of the four meetings there’s a summary of what transpired at the meetings and you really get a flavor of the discussion at all four of those meetings so as you’re preparing obviously you’ll read that charrette report because it does – I don’t think anyone’s taking a side but it does clearly represent at the end of the charrette there appear to be some sort of an agreement. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked but then there was – wasn’t there an addendum where the resident, neighbor resident…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s what Brad pointed out that when you had your scoping hearing we were all sitting up there at the table is when there was disagreement about the end result of the charrette.

Mr. Robert Foley asked but wasn’t – didn’t some of the residents, hadn’t they already submitted comments after?  I had heard that another report took a long time, for whatever reason, but then after – was the charrette members privy to the writing of the report?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded the charrette report does contain all of the letters that were written when they were reviewing the final charrette report and several of the letters that had comments that they didn’t agree with everything that was in the charrette report. 

Mr. Robert Foley asked that is part of the charrette though?

Mr. James Creighton responded Bob if you recall I was a member of the charrette committee and there’s no question that the charrette committee recommended alternative 9 I guess, for those that wanted to dissent from certain portions they were allowed to write letters and that was included in the addendum.  This has all been discussed and is ultimately irrelevant for purposes of the Planning Board’s – for what we need to deal with but to the extent that anybody wants to question what happened in the charrette, I’m always available and there’s – I don’t think anybody can truthfully say they didn’t actively participate in the process and provide their comments and their opinions and ultimately when everybody voted the votes were what they were and the recommendation was what it was and it was a clear recommendation for what was ultimately presented to the Planning Board.
Mr. Robert Foley asked so there was a record of a vote then?

Mr. James Creighton responded absolutely and I have – absolutely.

Mr. Robert Foley asked because the issue came up about, and I brought it up when there appeared to be a disagreement as you know with other charrette was it possible that the ball fields were presented as part of the original plan because I thought I heard from one or two of those charrette members that they thought that was the ball field was part of it?

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded it wasn’t part of the original submitted plan but during the charrette process there must have been 15, 20 different alternatives that were prepared and discussed…

Mr. Kessler stated there were 9.

Mr. Brad Schwartz continued 9, there’s a lot of brainstorming around that table so it wasn’t part of our original submission but as a result of the charrette discussion the alternative 9 with the ball field is what…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but the point here Bob, excuse me, we discussed at the scoping session and we came up with the alternatives and we took into account all the information we had at the time.  The charrette is, no joke intended, water under the bridge here as it relates to Hanover and we now have before us what we thought would be appropriate alternatives. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated but they’re using the charrette opinion…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated no they’re not.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I’m answering Mr. Bianchi’s question about the history of the ball field and how it came to be in the alternatives so that’s the only…
Mr. Robert Foley stated also in your opening statement you said – it appeared you were saying they all agreed about the ball field, that’s what I thought you said, I wrote it down because I was going to ask the same question. 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated putting aside -- again as Mr. Kessler and Mr. Creighton pointed out, regardless of what may or may not have at the charrette process, as soon as this Board holds a public hearing the residents are going to be here and they’re going to voice their opinion with respect to the alternatives about the ball field…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and alternative 9 came out of the charrette and alternative 9 made it look a little bit like alternative E or alternative C but alternative 9, the charrette alternative doesn’t exist anymore.  It sort of exists in either D or E, I forgot which one…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated this Board modified that in terms of the alternatives. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated if I was looking at this not knowing some of the background, meaning the injection of the sports field, it looks like some of your other plans definitely have less impact on the site without the sports field and I’m just wondering where the sports field idea – you seem to be implying it came from members of the charrette.  

Mr. Brad Schwartz responded correct.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I wasn’t there.  I don’t know and there are no minutes.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated again, that’s going back and try to revisit that history as to what came out of the charrette process.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated ultimately it’s up to us anyway.

Mr. Robert Foley asked why is the ball field there?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated we will have to deliberate as to whether or not the ball field is…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded but Bob, the ball field is there because your Board required it to be in the DEIS.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated regardless of what the charrette says.

Mr. James Creighton stated and the Town requested it.  The people of the Town of Cortlandt said “we need a field.”  The developer was good enough to listen to that request and it was talked to death at the charrette and ultimately became what is now before our Board as one of the alternatives and I’m glad it still remains part of the process but we’re starting at page 1 now.  The Planning Board is now looking at it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated people of the Town, you mean at that one site or any place?  They need ball fields.  We know that.

Mr. James Creighton stated the people of the Town of Cortlandt not the people of Apple Hill. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s not at that site.  Okay, I didn’t know.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked Mr. Bianchi, your concern has been addressed?
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated yes, I just wanted to get a little refresher on that.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated hope that answered that.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated yes.  I didn’t mean to start a whole thing I just wanted to get my memory refreshed.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated I hope that refresher presentation accomplished the purpose.  We know from the work session everybody wants some additional time to review the DEIS.  That’s fine.  We have no objection to that but we do want to make sure, as best we can, that at the December meeting your Board will be positioned to deem it complete and schedule the public hearing for January.  Obviously if there’s anything we can do to help facilitate your review in these next couple of weeks, please let us know and to the extent your Board has any complete as comments, what we’ll do is in December we’ll turn that around as quickly as possible so that we can still publish the DEIS and meet the public notice requirements for the January meeting.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked anything else? 

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion we receive and file and bring this back under ‘old business’ on December 3rd.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you guys for the updates and the review and everything and we will see you next month.

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you.

PB 7-13      c.
Application of Frontier Development, for the property of William W. Geis, for Site Development Plan Approval and a Wetland Permit for a retail development of two buildings totaling 11,460 sq. ft. with associated parking, landscaping, stormwater and other site improvements for property located 3025 E. Main Street (Cortlandt Boulevard) as shown on a 17 page set of drawings entitled “Site Plan Approval Drawings, Shoppes on the Boulevard” prepared by John Meyer Consulting latest revision dated July 17, 2013 (see prior PB’s 15-96, 30-97 14-03 & 8-11).

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated Madame Chair, members of the Board, Brad Schwartz from the law firm of Zarin and Steinmetz representing Frontier Development.  I’m joined this evening by Jim Leach and of Frontier, Mr. Pearson from John Meyer Consulting the project engineers.  Your Board’s consultant John Canning doesn’t appear to be here tonight.  We’re still hoping he comes through the door but we’re not sure where he is right now.  This is the project known as Shoppes on the Boulevard, a new retail center next to the Cortlandt Town Center.  I know this project’s been before your Board a couple of times and you’re familiar with it.  I think since we were here last we’ve been to the Zoning Board, we were there for a few meetings and we’ve advanced at the Variance application process.  I believe the Zoning Board of Appeals issued a letter indicating it’s prepared to grant the Variances except for the internal facing sign Variance which we’re okay with.  So, we’re now back before your Board to continue and advance the Site Plan process.  Rich has made some modifications and improvements to the plan to address the traffic in front of your Board and I’ll ask Rich Pearson to please walk your Board through those changes.
Mr. Rich Pearson stated John Meyer Consulting.  As I’m sure you’re aware at previous meetings your Board had concerns about the proposed site access driveway onto the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  We have responded to those concerns by increasing the sight distance for vehicles exiting the site driveway.  As you can see on the drawing, there’s a blue vehicle at the site driveway…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I don’t think that’s going to work but try it.  It goes through the television – we’re slowly – I keep saying we’re working on it.  I don’t know if we’re really working on it but there’s a special pointer but we haven’t figured out where to get the special pointer yet.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated where the site driveway is there’s a blue vehicle shown there which represents a vehicle exiting the site driveway.  That vehicle looking to the left can now see 235 feet towards an approaching vehicle.  Previously, that vehicle exiting the site could see approximately 195 feet.  Both of those sight distances were based on the applicant removing a vegetation not actually removing the trees but pruning vegetation within that site area which would be limbing up trees for the weeping willow that’s there, cutting some of the branches that are hanging down into the current site lines.  In terms of the comparison to existing conditions, if you look at the red vehicle exiting the driveway, that approximates the sight distance available for a vehicle currently travelling around the curve.  As I mentioned, the green vehicle which would be seen by the blue vehicle also can be seen along the same sight line past the blue vehicle waiting to exit the driveway to the same tan vehicle that is in queue waiting to access onto Route 6 and so the visibility is essentially, of that tan vehicle, is increasing four vehicles travelling through the Cortlandt Town Center from the current location where the red vehicle is to the proposed location where the green vehicle is.  Not only are we providing more than adequate sight distance for the site driveway we’re also benefiting existing motorists along the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  Mr. Canning has arrived.  I will briefly say that the sight distance that we had takes care of the 30 mph sight distance which Mr. Canning can testify is representative of approximately 99.96% of all vehicles that he has counted travelling around that curve.  We typically design sight distance for driveways and intersections based on an 85th percentile speed which is 23 mph and in this case we are designing this for a much longer sight distance.  We have also made some other changes that were discussed previously; one being a ‘do not block’ the side road sign.  Two signs are proposed along that median dividing in that area and then also along the right side as a vehicle would approach the driveway.  We’ve also shown pavement markings in that box ‘x’ pattern which would be the area that is not to be blocked by vehicles which may queue beyond the proposed site driveway along the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.  We’ve also added a sign in the upper portion of the plan which will be a little bit hard to see, that is a horizontal alignment sign which shows the curve of the road to the right it’s sign ‘I’.  If you see the sign chart it’s the bottom right side and that sign shows a curve in the road and it also shows our proposed driveway off of that curve near the arrowhead so that would be further advisement to vehicles coming around the corner that there is a driveway.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked where is it located?  I’m sorry you’re moving the cursor.  Whoever’s moving it and I can’t – where is it going to be, the sign you’re talking about?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded the sign is going to be just to the left where you see ‘proposed sight line’ up to the left right there is where that sign would be.  That sign would advise motorists that there is a curve ahead which most motorists are familiar with the area and they know of that curve but for those who don’t we will advise them of that and also that sign – Chris if you could pan to the right and zoon in on the sign itself, that sign shows that there’s a right – to the right of the curve near the arrowhead there’s a driveway location that would be on that sign.
Mr. John Klarl asked sign ‘I’?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded correct.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s an add compared to our site plan here.  It wasn’t on the chart.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s correct, that was based on our discussion at the work session.  We’ve added that as well as the pavement markings within the driveway for the ‘do not block’ sign driveway.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and is there any vegetation around that proposed sign?
Mr. Rich Pearson responded no, none at all where that sign is.  Finally, we did receive a letter from the New York State Department of Transportation, it was sent to Mr. Vergano this afternoon and we received a copy of that.  That letter is a supportive letter for the application.  Rather than getting into much detail unless your Board decided to get into detail this evening I would just highlight that the DOT supported our recommendation, actually Mr. Canning’s recommendation for the dual left turn lanes along the site driveway and they also pointed out the benefits of having the proposed site access driveway onto the Cortlandt Town Center driveway.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated they also ask you to do something about an active left turn prohibition.

Mr. Rich Pearson stated that is correct.  Actually that is what’s shown on the plan.  DOT was not aware of the raised median we have that’s shown in the dark red there so…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked I think we keep talking about that as a 6-inch curb, is that what we’re saying?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s correct, 6-inch curb with concrete median on the inside with a painted – it’s a colored concrete, that’s what we’ve done on other projects with sort of a brick-red color.

Mr. Robert Foley asked at night is it visible from the headlights, like a reflector?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded typically, it is.  It’s more visible than a standard curb.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked would you typically put reflectors on that?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded we could.  We would have to stay to the right of the median sign and that would indicate that they could but we could certainly put reflectors in there as well.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated stay to the right is really good.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked you show that sign don’t you?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded we do, on each end of the island, it’s on the sign table.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what is the last point in their letter, the last bullet point mean?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that last bullet point actually should have been combined with the previous one and it has to do with the traffic signal pole loading not anything else but it’s related to how much weight is currently on the mast-arm type signal pole and can it accommodate any additional head if additional head is needed.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what’s a head?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded a signal head a red, yellow, green indication.

Mr. James Creighton asked so the loading that’s discussed is physical weight, not it won’t be enough capacity for the queuing?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded exactly.

Mr. Robert Foley asked I have a question but I don’t know who to ask; you, Mr. Pearson or Mr. Canning.  After the work session I went there the next day and there is a lot of vegetation there which I understand will be brushed back and there is a willow tree.  I think Peter had mentioned the type of tree which is pretty imposing.  I just couldn’t figure how you could see from the car at the end of your green line there, whatever car that is, all the way down to where a car may be coming out of the Geis site.  It seemed a little tenuous. 

Mr. Rich Pearson responded we certainly have to prune up and prune down in case of the willow, the vegetation and that is something that would have to be maintained in perpetuity to maintain that sight distance.  I was out there again this evening, I’ve been out there many times, I was out there again in my vehicle at that location where the proposed site driveway is and I could see through there.  There’s obviously a lot of brush in there that has to be…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated but we’re talking about the conservation easement here and we’ll have to get our attorney here to talk about that but the wording is you can’t do anything in the conservation easement.

Mr. John Klarl stated pretty close but what happens is at the last meeting we had a staff meeting between our staff and the applicant’s staff and one of the things we did is we focused in on the conservation easement note that was placed on the subdivision from…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated 1992 subdivision.

Mr. John Klarl continued AK Trading I think it was -- and I think we had a local engineer work on this and we were asking him what they were going to use the property before Mr. Geis was buying it and we identified the use and we placed a conservation easement but underscoring the language in the conservation easement indicates that “no soil, rock, or vegetation shall be removed nor shall the contours of the land be altered in any way and nothing shall be permitted to occur which would contribute to the erosion of the land.”  I’m looking at the actual conservation easement Mr. Kehoe’s provided off the plan.  It was a dark brown plan.  It was tough to copy but once again the key language here is it says that “no soil, rock or vegetation shall be removed nor shall the contours of the land be altered in any way and nothing shall be permitted to occur which would contribute to the erosion of the land.”  Essentially, the two big prohibitions here is you can’t alter the contours and you can’t contribute to the erosion of the land.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked I thought it said you can’t remove vegetation?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded if you trim it you’re not technically removing it are you?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s there and I think we need to be clear…

Mr. Rich Pearson stated I think the intent is if we were to cut down a tree entirely and remove its stump and thereby, even though you’re not changing the grade, we would increase the possibility of erosion.  I think that’s the intent of the…

Mr. John Klarl stated Mr. Kessler’s absolutely right, we focused in that they used the word “removed” as opposed to “prune.”  Remove means you take the whole thing out, prune isn’t prohibited.  Obviously, public safety’s our paramount concern and the idea was, in our staff meeting, that you achieve the 235 foot sight distance by the pruning but we also were talking about certain prohibitions against where the pruning could occur or it couldn’t occur but no removal of vegetation, no altering of the contours, and no contributing to the erosion there.  Later on in the last paragraph of the easement note it says that there’s exempted activities and it says “exempted is installation operation, maintenance of underground pipes and utilities.”  So, it lets you, the Town, because the conservation runs to the Town, lets the Town go in there for pipes and utilities.  Obviously, that’s not being proposed but we did, Mr. Kessler is a wordsmith, we did pick up on there’s “no soil, rock or vegetation shall be removed.”  We were talking about pruning here for public safety.  Once again, the central prohibitions are: altering the contour of the land, and contributing to erosion control, or contributing to the erosion of the land but we looked at the language itself.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so, under that the easement stays.

Mr. John Klarl stated the easement absolutely stays the question is whether certain activity violates or doesn’t violate the easement.  For example, Mr. Kessler recalls a conservation easement when we went to the hospital we said if a tree falls it has to stay there, it can’t be removed but we can make an exemption for mold or spores because of public safety reasons.  Remember that one with the hospital?

Mr. Robert Foley asked can I go back to the sight line?  I went there, I should maybe have gone on the property and go up to where this exit road would be to see what I could see that way even with trees.  You’re saying with your sight line, your lower sight line with the clearing that that car up there can see a car coming out of the Geis site and also the last car in line on that middle lane or left turn lane?
Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s correct.  There are some trees along the line, Chris if you want to zoom into that area right in that area, so along you see the wetlands line delineated to the right of that, basically between the site driveway and the red vehicle you’ll see some symbols that are existing trees.  There’s about 6 or 7 existing trees in that area and those are the trees that have to be limbed up because there’s some lower branches, there’s also some small shrubs there but once those areas are cleared of the vegetation within the sight line, you’ll be able to see beyond those trees.  You can certainly see an approaching vehicle that’s 16 plus feet long even with that tree there.  It would be different if the tree was right where the vehicle is and if there was a 30-inch tree right where the driver’s window is as compared to a tree that is 40 feet, 50 feet away from where the driver is in the vehicle.  It might be easier to see beyond.

Mr. Robert Foley asked what you’re saying then is for the whole route from the top all the way down the person on the loop road driving will be able to see during the whole time any car trying to come out of Geis and at the same time also any car queued up?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s correct.  Again, its’ much improved as compared to existing conditions which is represented by the red vehicle that cannot currently see around the corner and so as vehicles queue as they do today, to that point where that tan vehicle is and beyond, we’re improving the sight distance and the safety for those approaching vehicles.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there going to be any lighting there in that area?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded there is.  There is proposed site lighting and there’s existing site lighting along Cortlandt Town Center driveway.

Mr. Peter Daly asked did you consult an arborist on the pruning?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded no, I don’t think it’s necessary in this instance based on these type of trees that are there and the type of pruning that we’re doing.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we may require that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated it might be a good idea.  I’m just trying to imagine what you would be taking off of that willow and outside of its effects it would probably look a little on the [inaudible] considering the way willows generally look.  You might be doing more harm than good. 
Mr. Steven Kessler stated right.

Mr. John Klarl stated I recommend Town oversight here.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we definitely have language in the Tree Ordinance that frowns on pruning but it frowns on poorly done pruning so if you have an arborist that helps guide you it can be done. 

Mr. Rich Pearson stated we would accept that condition.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but do we use theirs or our arborist?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded ours.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that would be fine.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and the signalization you’re talking about – you’re talking about a sign at the top not electronic, not flashing?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded correct.  We’re not proposing a flashing sign.  A flashing sign would typically be used in an unexpected location.  We believe that the sign that we have is perfectly satisfactory, it may not even be required.  I suspect it’s not, it’s certainly not for our driveway, it’s a question more for the existing curve and the flashing sign would be more for if there was say a mid-block pedestrian crossing where you wouldn’t normally expect to see pedestrians then you could have a sign with pedestrian crossing with the flashing lights to say “hey, pay attention here.”

Mr. Robert Foley asked so no place here is it recommended than any type of flashing even flashing sign even on the curbing, no place?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded that’s correct.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let’s take a look at the actual access driveway from that development.  Cars are coming around the curve there and there’s a blue car positioned waiting to come out of the driveway, the access driveway, now if we were to take for example all of the cars that we see, the tan cars at the bottom have been coming down around that curve this car is sitting there waiting.  Right now it looks really wonderful because the access is free and clear and they can come out, but in reality, on certain times of the day certainly busier parts of the week and during the Holiday seasons that that constant movement around means that there’s going to be a steady stream.  What is your expectation for the cars, not the car, but the cars in the queue waiting to come out?

Mr. Rich Pearson asked you mean from our driveway?  

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded when it is exceptionally busy and the queues on the Cortlandt Town Center driveway are at and beyond what I believe is what you’re saying the site driveways, typically you would expect that we’re proposing the signs to not block the side road and we have the pavement markings to not block that.  You would expect that there be a gap in there, not to say that some people won’t fill that gap but that is the intention of the sign.  Also, in my experience in these types of driveways you would get what’s called a courtesy wave so either at the beginning of a signal where the vehicles are there and they see there’s a person waiting at the side road, once the signal turns green usually a driver will wave that vehicle on or sometimes it’s at the end of the phase where the lighting is turning yellow, the vehicle’s coming around and they’ll give the driver from the side road a wave in those cases. 
Mr. Steven Kessler stated yes but waving somebody on is one thing when it’s one lane, it’s a different thing – you need three people to wave at the same time.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded no, because the driver would only have to get into – there’s only two lanes on the approach coming around the Cortlandt Town Center driveway and then it opens up to three lanes on the other side.  A vehicle exiting our site, if he’s destined to cross to Westbrook, he would turn an immediate right lane and if he’s wanting to go left to go west on Route 6 he would go into the center driveway.  Either of those lanes on the receiving side are fed essentially by the single lane where the red vehicle is travelling as its approaching the intersection.

Mr. Robert Foley asked but is a courtesy wave really part of V&T book or what?

Mr. Rich Pearson responded no, it’s just common practice otherwise a vehicle will wait there until there’s a gap.  Typically, the queuing can extend beyond the driveway but then when the signal does process the vehicles on the Cortlandt Town Center driveway and most of those would clear, I understand the existing conditions on Saturday doesn’t always happen because of the left turns are the longer delays.  As part of the improvements that we are proposing is to provide the two left turn lanes which would shorten up the queues for the left turns…
Mr. Steven Kessler asked this may be a question for John but in the traffic study did we measure how frequently you have cars backed up beyond your proposed exit?

Mr. John Canning stated with VHB and it’s good to see you.  Sorry I was a little late.

Mr. John Klarl stated traffic.

Mr. John Canning responded actually it was work.  We did not look specifically as to how many times that occurs.  For the last, I guess 18 months, I’ve been listening to this Board and I truly do understand your concern that this is a curve, it’s a downward sloping curve, there are two lanes on the roadway.  What I would like to remind you is the proposal will take vehicles off the left turn out onto Route 6.  Right now if you want to make a left turn and go west on Route 6 or if you want to go west to Route 6 from this site, you have to make a left turn and Route 6 is a very high – well, it’s a modestly high-speed road and you have to cross two lanes of traffic – you have to cross at least three lanes to make it.  So, we’re taking that move which the DOT and statistics show is predisposed to more severe accidents and you’re putting it on this driveway.  I can’t guarantee that there’ll never be an accident at this driveway.  The only you can do that is to close this property off forever.  What I can tell you is, Mr. Foley’s concern about being able to see the cars there, as a condition to your approval you could make it that before a Certificate of Occupancy is issued an engineer goes out into the field and Mr. Foley goes out into the field and you determine that you can see cars as we are saying that you will see cars now so you can be satisfied that the sight lines are as we are saying they will be.  With regard to the pruning and the trimming of vegetation, the typical standard recommended is from about 30 inches, so you don’t have anything growing taller than about 30 inches which is about here to about 70 inches which is about here.  Basically, you will either have whatever vegetation’s growing up there; you can prune up the limbs on the trees up this distance and then you can see through that and it’s not a complete wall of vegetation and then there are some vines that are pulling – growing up the trees you can probably take them off because they damage the trees anyway.  The primary concern that I see is the speed on this curve.  If there were speed on this curve then you could have the potential for more severe accidents.  We did place traffic recorders on the road at the approximate location of where the green car, I think it was a green car Chris? – at that location which is a decision point so when you’re coming around the curve you have to see if there’s a problem ahead and if there is you should be able to stop.  We did our calculations for a downhill grade of 10% and the calculations are based on a wet roadway.  So, if it’s downhill and wet you have to be able to stop in the required sight distance as Rich alluded to the standard is the 85th percentile speed or the speed below which 85% of the population are driving.  When we were before you last month the proposed sight distance was 200 feet and this is a draft that shows the speeds and the number of people in a, probably, 10-day period that were travelling at or below the various speeds so 1 to 15 mph; 20% of the population or the motorists coming out on the driveway were travelling at that speed, that was 10,000 vehicles.  About 22,000: 21,750 or 51% were travelling between 16 and 20 mph.  Another 24% or another 10,000 were travelling between 21 and 25 mph.  The last time we were here we were proposing to have this amount of sight distance to accommodate 99% of motorists.  460 people were observed to be travelling between 26 and 30 mph.  The proposed sight distance is now here so we’re accommodating 99.97% of vehicles.  I think there were only, in a week, there were 14 vehicles that were travelling faster than that.  From my perspective, the risk for a severe accident at that location is minimal because people are travelling at a low rate of speed.  From the perspective that they would be able to see the cars exiting the driveway, if you adopt a condition that states that the sight lines must be there before the site is activated then you can feel comfortable that you will have your sight lines. 

Mr. Ed Vergano asked John, in that area are there any point obstructions like a tree trunk?

Mr. John Canning responded when you prune up there will be tree trunks but provided you don’t have a 200-year old oak you can see cars.  You’ll see the front of the car or you’ll see the back of the car and when you do – if you adopt the condition as I suggest when you do your inspection you’ll be able to see if that’s the case or not.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I think the concern remains or what you’re hearing, at least from the Board, is again the cars coming out because you keep sort of setting up these scenarios, which I’m sure the traffic engineering are correct, that you will be able to see the cars lining up and all but then there’s that question of how many cars are lining up?  How did they get out?  How quickly did they get out and the potential for the accidents there.  We talked about in the work session having pretty comprehensive traffic studies, on-going traffic studies and frequent ones; that’s what I would want anyway to be sure because I’m still concerned about cars coming out, especially with coffee in their hands and people rushing…

Mr. John Canning responded I think it would be prudent.  How long after is dependent upon the expected frequency of accidents.  If you were to do a study – let me put it this way: you open the driveway, for the first month I’d say you might see one or two accidents because it’s something that people never encountered before.  Then, I would expect, for the next year you’re probably not going to get any accidents and after that the frequency of accidents is going to be relatively minor.  Driveways like this typically, you have one or two accidents per year as opposed to the signalized intersection you probably have 50 accidents per year at that location.  What I would suggest that you do is six months to a year after the driveway is open, look at the accident history and if you get a couple of accidents in the first week, two weeks or three weeks and maybe a single accident after that, I think you can draw the conclusion that once this thing was up and running it worked properly.  I know you may say “well we don’t want two or three accidents at the start.”  You may not get them.  You may but if you were to reactivate this site and have the driveway on Route 6, you’d get potentially a similar number of accidents…

Mr. John Klarl stated at the staff meeting you attended we talked about maybe triggering that review of the traffic measures based upon a certain period of time or the leasing of the 50% of the floor space whatever came first, something like that.

Mr. John Canning responded sure, I do think it’s prudent to go back and look afterwards to make sure that…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and I would also want some kind of visibility and how long it takes the cars to get out of there, out of the parking lot at different times. 

Mr. John Canning responded I hope that courtesy waves are not proscribed by the time this…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated that’s the point exactly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that is my major concern.  I think I’m having less difficulty at this point wrapping my mind around the fact that we will be able to see what we need to see.  I’m beginning to move to the point where I can see that that might be acceptable.  What I don’t necessarily feel at this point, I’m using the feel to mean that I don’t really appreciate that people are going to come out of that site and not become aggravated if there is a long line of cars and they have to wait.  Again, one car, two cars, three cars maybe there’s going to be this trade-off, you go and I’ll stop.  When that line starts to back up the drivers – because we all have been there, we see this all the time, drivers from behind will start egging the driver in the front to get out even if it’s unsafe.  Some people don’t care if you get hit as long as they can get out.  I really am concerned about it.  I don’t know what we can do to help help ensure that people are going to be courteous.  I came down Westbrook to get here, I had gone to vote, and we have that little traffic circle down at the bottom…

Mr. John Canning stated I’m responsible for that I’m sorry.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I want to tell you, I was the car, I came up to the circle, the little roundabout and the other car came.  We got there around the same time.  This car moved into the circle and about 12 cars followed.  Now, at some point I started to get edgy because I need to get here and I’m thinking well is this going to continue forever and this is just a small roundabout.  Eventually, one of the cars after like about 12 cars, maybe it was the 11th or 10th or 11th car let me in because they could tell that the cars kept moving and I’m sitting there so that person did let me into the circle, but not everybody did.  Maybe somebody at the 3rd or the 4th or the 5th car should have let me in but they didn’t, they just kept coming.  What I’m saying is at some point people will become a little agitated because they can’t get in and move on about their business and that’s what I’m concerned about at this point.

Mr. John Canning stated as Mr. Pearson indicated, there’s a natural time during each signal cycle where it makes sense to let somebody in.  When the cars are flowing, it really doesn’t make a lot of sense.  The guy in front of me is moving, I’m moving, the guy behind me is moving why am I going to stop for this person?  But, when the light changes now I know I have to stop anyway and I see people waiting here and believe it or not for every 4 people that ignore you, there’s one person that recognizes your plight and will let you out.  So, when the light changes to go red that’s one opportunity and then the second opportunity is when the light changes to go green because there’s somebody sitting by the intersection for as long as you have and they see that you’ve been waiting and not everybody let’s you in but people do and typically it occurs when traffic is moving very slowly.  But, this is also something that you could have looked at after the site is open to make sure that that is the case. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated what Loretta is saying is true about the roundabout without detracting too much, it’s the courtesy of the circle.  People don’t understand the rules of the road there.  I experience the same thing every day so bringing that up to here, which is what Loretta was saying, when you mention courtesy wave which is nice and polite, I don’t know if that’s really a rule of the road and you’re an engineer, you’re an engineer and I’m most interested as we all are, in absolute safety there.  That’s why originally I thought of some type of a flashing thing or a tripped signalization which went by the Board quickly; it wasn’t doable or not needed but that’s something that’s more absolute like a stop sign or red light…

Mr. John Canning stated even stop signs aren’t absolute.   People run stop signs, people run red lights. 

Mr. Robert Foley continued but they’re enforceable and once – the point is that’s why I thought some type of a real visible electronic signalization with a tripping device but that’s been ruled out.  Then I brought up the idea of a flashing sign but you’re saying it’s a plain sign.  Nothing will be in the island that there may be fluorescent markings of some type other than some signage there but no flashing signs in that island which may actually help.  The other thing is you’re dealing with drivers, like Loretta says or any of us, whether it’s the guy with the coffee in the morning.  How do we know what he’s going to do or how do we know what the guy coming around the bend, yes maybe he’ll see the front end of the car coming out of your site but maybe he won’t see the queuing up or a large backup of cars in the center lane which he’s coming down.  So, there’s so many variables there that we’re trying to deal with where I thought something that would really alert and signal the drivers coming down and the driver coming out of Geis if that could be coordinated.  I mean I was leaning towards this as an okay and now I’m having more doubts.  Maybe I have to go back and look at that sight line.  I’m not saying it’s not true or anything but I’m looking at it with the vegetation and that oak tree there. 

Mr. James Creighton stated John, actually there’s a lot of discussion about the courtesy wave and I’m all for that, hopefully people around here will do that but the box that we’re talking about is that an enforceable box?  You’re talking about stop signs and people run them and they’re breaking the law.  If they block the box, are they breaking the law and is that just an enforcement issue and can some of this get resolved by having the Westchester County Police out there making sure people follow the rules of the road?

Mr. John Canning responded I think, with all due respect, if you ask the police to enforce this box they’ll tell you that there are more important safety issues than that…

Mr. James Creighton stated that I understand but in terms of following the rules of the road, if it says “don’t block the box” and there’s a big white box that says “don’t go here”…

Mr. Robert Foley stated in New York City it’s enforceable but I don’t know about…

Mr. James Creighton asked that’s what I’m asking; is this something that is enforceable?

Mr. Steven Kessler responded it’s not a public road.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked is there a sign that says “do not block the box” there?

Mr. John Canning responded yes.  The sign says “State Law: Do Not Block Side Road.”

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked as someone is exiting the property that sign is…

Mr. responded yes, that’s sign E.

Mr. Robert Foley asked E is where though?  It’s on the side.

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s a little tough to read.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s not on the island.

Mr. James Creighton stated E is ahead of the box, where it breaks into three lanes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated coming down the right side, coming down the bend.

Mr. Pearson stated also in the median.

Mr. Robert Foley asked E is in the median?

Mr. Pearson responded yes.

Mr. John Canning stated I would like to remind you that right now there’s only one lane where you can make a left turn from to go west on Route 6 and when it’s busy it takes a long time to get out and people get tired of waiting for the red light.  If this application goes through and the applicant is successful in converting at the approach to provide two left-turn lanes which is a requirement of the approval I presume, then it’s going to be twice as easy to get out of there so people will be less frustrated coming around, how much less frustrated I don’t know.

Mr. Robert Foley stated we know it’s an improvement.  Let me go back to this E, you’re saying there would be an E sign in the median as you’re coming out of Geis so that…

Mr. John Canning responded it’s right on the corner by 15R.  

Mr. Pearson stated also within the median, it’s hard to see.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked John, if you have the two left lanes don’t you also need to have accompanying that the striping on Route 6 with the turning to direct the cars to the appropriate lanes?

Mr. John Canning responded yes, they have the cataracts – rather than the big 10-foot long stripes, they’re two-foot long little dashes.  

Mr. Pearson stated we show those there. 

Mr. John Canning stated as shown on the plan.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked and you’ll be allowed to do that?

Mr. John Canning responded absolutely.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and this was the other thing here, moving the stop bar back.

Mr. John Canning responded correct, and this would all be subject to DOT approval.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated there was also discussion of to be optimal widening the lanes on Route 6.

Mr. John Canning responded primarily it’s related to truck traffic when you get tractor trailers coming out of there, it’s easier for them to turn when you have a wider…

Mr. Steven Kessler asked but you’re okay with the two left turns with the striping, with Route 6 at its current width?

Mr. John Canning responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked even with the stop bar not moved back and that left turn going east?

Mr. John Canning responded I was presuming that Mr. Kessler meant with the stop bar moved back.  If the stop bar is left where it is, I’m not comfortable with that.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked John, even under the heaviest traffic conditions that were studied for cars leaving the Cortlandt Town Center site on the two left turn lanes, was there ever a situation where it took more than one cycle to clear all the cars or were we able to go through it one green cycle?

Mr. John Canning responded typically it’s one cycle but if you get – we didn’t study Thanksgiving, the day after Thanksgiving or particularly busy days.  I’m not saying you’re never going to get it where you’ll always – where a person has to wait for an extra light but typically on a typical Saturday or on a typical weekday you should get out on one light.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated because if that’s the case there’ll be time at the end of the cycle for a person to exit the commercial site correct?
Mr. John Canning responded it’s going to be busy just as the Board has explained.  You’ll have cars coming around that curve and there are times it’ll be free and clear but when it’s busy you may have to wait until there’s a gap or wait until the people slow down.  It’s not that dissimilar to making a right turn out onto Route 6 from the Shell gas station. 

Mr. Ed Vergano stated my only point is if you have to wait one green light cycle then there would be an opportunity to get out of the site.

Mr. John Canning responded yes.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and if we approve this the way we’re talking about it here, this would be well coordinated with the DOT as far as the signalization there at Westbrook and 6 because the way it is now, cars can on the existing left turn lane, come across when the cars on the right are turning going south on Westbrook to make a right onto westbound 6 and they would many times converge on each other. 

Mr. John Canning asked so what you’re saying is you get left turns and right turns going at the same time?

Mr. Robert Foley responded that’s what it appears when I’ve been there.

Mr. John Canning responded that’s probably the case.  It’s probably permitted protected right now Rich.

Mr. Rich Pearson responded I believe so.

Mr. John Canning stated which means you get a green arrow but then the green arrow drops out and the throughs can go so you can get right turns going at the same as left turns.  One of the things when you go to a double left turn the state no longer allows two left turns to go when the throughs are going in the opposite direction so that would reduce that if not eliminate it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so across the way they would still be at a red stop?

Mr. John Canning responded across the way they would be at a red stop when the two left turns are going.

Mr. Robert Foley asked again, it’s not part of this plan but it is ancillary to it, is across the way Ed, by the Kohl’s intersection, that right turn lane which because of the red light to go straight through with the people that want to make a right get impatient they may have to wait for two light changes.  What’s the prognosis on when that would be corrected?  That would make this whole intersection better.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked you’re talking about the construction of the right turn lane?

Mr. Robert Foley responded Westbrook.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated again, DOT has the final plans and they’ve had the final plans for over a year now and they keep telling me “next month. Next month.” So, we’ve been pressing them for a final approval so we can get this thing out to bid.  Of course, they’re paying for it, it’s a reverse betterment project like the 202/35 project was but it’s only about a $250,000 job/project so it appears from my last conversation with the official at the DOT that we’ll find the money for 2014 for this project but again…
Mr. Robert Foley stated because that would help the situation.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated it would help yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s a frustration – it’s not your thing but when you want to go south on Westbrook and make a right to go west on 6 you’re stuck there.  If the car’s going south, straight through to the loop road or at a red you know when you have a green arrow and there’s no room to go.

Mr. James Creighton asked so Madame Chair do you think we’re ready to hear the public on this one?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded we have one member who still hasn’t picked up materials.  I think we need to get a hands-on if we come back in December and we feel that we don’t have additional questions that need to be resolved and we do all agree that there is a feeling that this is complete then we can schedule the public hearing at that point.

Mr. James Creighton stated Hanover was – we’re going to check on completeness on this one.  We just wanted to speak to the traffic…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated this is like we haven’t seen this document for a bit.  They’ve resubmitted it.  I just feel a little strange sitting here saying “okay let’s have a public hearing” and there are all these brand new booklets and things for us to kind of thumb through and look at, some things that we need to digest having heard them this evening. 

Mr. James Creighton stated I thought that was the prior application.  I don’t know if we have anything new this time.

Mr. Robert Foley stated there’s no more documents on this one right?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked nothing?

Mr. Peter Daly responded no.

Mr. James Creighton stated see what happens when we have the same attorney…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think we’ve engineered this as much as we can.  I think that my take on this is that the success of this site depends on this road and of course we’re going to make sure that the road is safe but without this road that site is useless.  I’m not trying to compromise safety but I’m just saying I think we’ve discussed it to the point where it gets…

Mr. James Creighton stated I’m not sure what – we may get a bunch of comments from the public that give us something more to think about but I think we’ve been really focused on the traffic appropriately I think but I’m interested in seeing what the public has to say.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it would also be, whatever we do on this, if it is in the approval stages, the conditions of approval have to really be carefully crafted to make sure down the road, so-to-speak, including that sign up there which I wish it was a flashing and no vegetation on that road overgrows around it.  That’s what also would be key thing in any conditions.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated if you want then we can go ahead – I guess we could schedule, if everybody is feeling very comfortable with this, we’ll go ahead and schedule…

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think more discussion in a public forum with the public here would be helpful.

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we schedule this matter for a public hearing for our meeting on December 3rd.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no it’s December 1st.

Mr. James Creighton stated December 1st is the site visit so Tuesday would be December 3rd.  

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Brad Schwartz stated thank you and Happy Thanksgiving.
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ADJOURNMENT

Mr. James Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we adjourn.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2013
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